CI1TY OF WASHINGTON
COUNCIL REPORT

May 31, 2024

CITY ADMINISTRATION - Jim Snider

Police Evidence Building Bid Report and Budget Amendment Ordinance for Council Consideration

Under my communication for Monday’s Council Meeting is a bid report from Chief McCoy for the Police Evidence
Building and a first reading of a budget amendment ordinance for Council’s review. His attached memo provides a
summary of the bid process and the next step forward.

Davis & Campbell has offered the following guidance for the budget amendment vote:

A vote of 2/3 of the corporate authorities then holding office is needed to pass the revision. Corporate authorities is
defined under lllinois law and the City Code to include all Alderpersons and the Mayor. See 65 ILCS 5/1-1-2(2) and Section
10.02.

Under both definitions, there are 9 members of the corporate authorities (8 Alderpersons and the Mayor) in the City.
Thus, 6 out of the 9 members must vote yes to pass the revised budget.

If at least 6 Alderpersons vote yes on the matter, we recommend that the Mayor does not vote on the ordinance. As you
recall, the City Code specifies that the Mayor can only vote “where: (1) the vote of the Aldermen has resulted in a tie; or
(2) this code or other law requires a vote not less than a majority of the Aldermen or corporate authorities then holding
office to adopt an ordinance, resolution, or motion.

If only 5 Alderpersons vote yes on the matter, the Mayor can vote “yes” to pass it.

IML 2024 End of Session Summary

Enclosed you will find IML CEO Brad Cole’s End of Session Summary. Both the Senate and House approved the FY 25
Budget, what with the House approving it on Wednesday morning at about 2 a.m.

House Representative Norine Hammond, from Macomb, was quoted as saying on the House floor that over the past
several years, the budget has become “as exercise in bullying and absolute power” on the part of the Democrat Party
that has total control of state government. | can only imagine what the outcry would be if our city council passed an
ordinance at 2 a.m. in the morning.

The general assembly did clarify the timeline of the reduction and have provided municipalities an option to approve a
1% grocery tax for each city:

The statewide tax will not be repealed until January 1, 2026; until then, nothing will change, and no action will be
necessary by municipalities. IML will provide a model ordinance for municipalities to adopt, specific to the grocery tax,
at a later date.
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¢ lllinois American Water communication advising the city of upcoming public forums to be held by the
lllinois State Commerce Commission pending general rate increase

The attached communication for lllinois American Water about upcoming public forums before the ICC is attached.

ENGINEERING — Dennis Carr/Ross Fuller

e The Freedom Pkwy extension is continuing to progress. UCM got the rec trail on Cummings poured back just in time for
the Good Neighbor Days 5K. Oberlander has been on-site this week as well. They have completed the electrical boring
that is needed for the traffic signals. The new rec trail on the south side of Freedom is nearly complete. 600 yds of
concrete has been poured for the new rec trail.

e Traffic control has been set up on Cruger for a lane closure that is necessary for the Noffsinger Realignment Project.
Gensini has been working to get dirt to grade and compacted before rock can be placed for the new road. The first part
of removals has been completed on RT 24 and rock has been placed. We were informed that a concrete crew will be on-
site to lay out the new medians in the coming days. Gensini has also been prepping for the storm sewer jack and bore
that will be done beneath RT 24.

e Due to unforeseen circumstances, Stark has pushed back the start date of the Catherine reconstruction project to the
first week of July. Ameren has been on-site this week working to relocate gas.

e Lonewolf plans to begin work on residential sidewalk and curb replacement requests next week. We currently have 10
residents that will be taking advantage of the 70/30 replacement program.

e Knapp Concrete is planning to begin the Felkers Drainage Improvement Project in July.

e The Hot In-Place is still slated for July. This will then be followed up by the chip seal work as well.

FINANCE - Joanie Baxter

e We completed the process of installing the FY24-25 budget to Tyler. We found through the process that we couldn’t
import the budget details from ClearGov to Tyler so Jeanette had to manually enter all the details through the Tyler
program.

e Continuing to work with Tyler on remitting Form 1095s that are required to be filed electronically. The IRS program
continues to accept but with errors, even after all issues have been resolved.

e Completed SAM.gov renewal and GATA Certification.

e Participated in meetings regarding Evidence Building and completed analysis of funding sources. Prepared Budget
Amendment Ordinance.

e Participated in meetings with Good Energy regarding the Municipal Aggregation program and the opt-out letter process.

e Prepared analysis of Fire Department contract proposal.

e Jill processed and | reviewed payroll for May 24, 2024.

e Utility Billing (May 18 — May 31, 2024)

o Atotal of 15 cutoffs were processed for April billing and 11 door knockers were distributed and 21
payment arrangements made

o Atotal of 1,998 accounts or 37% have elected direct debit as a payment method

o New accounts and account closings processed:

e 15ins
e 22 outs
o Leak detection through RNI and Sensus Analytics software — 43 leaks were caught and residents/businesses

notified

HUMAN RESOURCES — Maureen Chambers
*Out of Office*
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PLANNING & DEVELOPMENT - Jon Oliphant/Joe Boyer

The June PZC meeting will have one case: A request by Viable Builders, LLC, for a seven-foot front yard variance to allow
for the construction of a triplex to be constructed in a portion of the front yard at 1101-1105 Lawson St. This will allow
for better stormwater drainage given the topography near Wilmor Rd. Staff supports the request.

The deadline for the Washington Commercial Building and Property Improvement Grant Program was May 29. Ten
applications were submitted. There was solid interest in the program. Staff will review them and bring each of them to
the June 10 Committee of the Whole meeting for discussion prior to the drafting of possible redevelopment
agreements. Several businesses had at least inquired about this program over the last few months. Additionally, an
item will also tentatively be on that agenda to discuss a revised Countryside Banquet & Catering grant program request
for financial assistance with the partial repair of the parking lot.

Ironworkers are installing the main stairway of the brewpub site and rebar and plastic are being installed for the first
floor concrete. Concrete pouring will begin by the end of the week depending on the availability of concrete. The
second floor drains and sprinkler system are nearly complete. Work has begun on the 120 Walnut building, though a
structural engineer is completing a review of the roof trusses to ensure they can support the roof weight following the
interior demolition.

Staff anticipates the opening soon of Sunbelt Rentals at 501 N. Cummings. This will be a great new business.

This month’s Technical Working Group meeting organized by the Greater Peoria EDC included an overview of DCEQ’s
Rebuilding Downtown and Main Streets grant program. This was discussed at the May Committee of the Whole
meeting with the consensus to proceed with an application for the first phase of a Square streetscape project. Also
included was an update on the Choose Greater Peoria talent attraction campaign. We collectively need to do a better
job of touting the positive aspects that the region has to offer to outsiders and this effort is intended to showcase many
of the things we take for granted.

A closing for the 501-505 Walnut property is tentatively scheduled for early next week. Staff has stayed in close contact
with the existing owner and the prospective buyer and has been encouraged at the speed of the hopeful sale. Staff
anticipates the start of demolition of the northwest corner of the building shortly after the closing followed by the start
of construction on the damaged portion.

Four resolutions committing to the City’s 20 or 30% local cost share for four Surface Transportation Block Grant
(depending on the program) applications will be on Monday’s Council agenda. The resolutions must be approved prior
to the submittal deadline of June 28.

The first administrative adjudication code hearing was held. As mentioned while a code amendment was being
approved, this will allow staff to more effectively and efficiently handle various code violations that have previously
been more challenging to address.

IDOT announced the 2023 Safe Routes to School grant awards. The District 50 Phase 2 (Grant Street) sidewalk project
was awarded $247,710 in funding while the District 51 (Elgin Avenue) sidewalk project was not awarded funding. SRTS
is funding 47 projects out of 143 applications submitted around the state.

PUBLIC SAFETY — Chief McCoy/Deputy Chief Stevens

For awareness purposes we note the speeding citation issued with the greatest difference between the posted limit and
the cited speed during this reporting period: 60 MPH on Washington near Gilman (35 MPH zone).

WPD members of CIERT participated in a successful and safe drug-related search warrant execution in Pekin.

WPD members of CIERT participated in a successful and safe arrest of a subject armed with firearms and pipe

bombs. The event involved negotiations and tactical teams and the evacuation of nearby residences.

Police Administrative Support Specialist Becky Harper saw a notice from Nebraska about a person who may be travelling
to lllinois (not even Central Illinois) related to a weapons offense and threats to police. Harper researched and found
Tazewell County connections. Her notifications culminated in the person’s arrest in East Peoria.

Chief McCoy held 3 vicious dog hearings.

Chief McCoy & DC Stevens attended CIERT Meeting/Updates. (DC Stevens is the secretary of CIERT).

Arrest of subject for Attempted Murder/Aggravated Battery with Deadly Weapon/Home Invasion/Possession
of a stolen vehicle and criminal damage to property.

2 reports of house fires. One was engulfed in flames in the garage area. The second one was reports of smoke
inside a structure. A female was found sleeping and was carried out by police officers likely saving her life.
The department participated in the Memorial Day Parade.

Mandatory radio training on new products for all sworn employees. This was required to save $125,000.

301 Walnut Street * Washington, IL 61571 « (309) 444-3196 « Fax (309) 444-9779
cityhall@ci.washington.il.us * www.ci.washington.il.us




e Multiple calls for service and some fights at Good Neighbor Days.

PUBLIC WORKS - Brian Rittenhouse

e All asphalt prep work is completed. Staff picked up the asphalt paver and will start early due to the rain in the forecast
for next week.

e Staff will run Well #11 starting next week, June 3™, and run it for the next couple of months to make sure there are no
issues.

e  Staff continue to exercise main line water valves as preventive maintenance. They should finish up in the next week or
two.

e  Staff will look to develop a plan for replacing the lead service lines. Once we have a plan ready, we will reach out to the
residents and walk them through the plan and timeline. This will require lane closures and detours on Walnut Street for
safety.

e  Staff met with Hoerr to go over this fiscal year’s CIPP sanitary sewer lining. Below are the areas we are looking to target.
This is not set in stone and may change. Hoerr may be in town in June, televising these areas, if their scheduling allows.
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Projects
S Church St to Lynn St
Manholes ~ Diameter  Length
(©ls) (Est)
1D57-1D55 6" 308 3100
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1D54 - 1D47 8" 330" 335
1D47 - 1D43 8" 42 45'
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Michael D. McCoy
Washington Police Department Chief of Police

115 WEST JEFFERSON STREET
WASHINGTON, ILLINOIS 61571
NON-EMERGENCY (309) 444-2313
FAX (309) 444-7511

TO: Mayor Manier, Administrator Snider, Council
FROM: Chief Michael McCoy
DATE: June 3, 2024

SUBJECT: Evidence Building

The purpose of this Memo is to bring you up to date on the status of the Washington Police
Evidence Building. | will give the high points of where we have been and where we are
currently.

The initial realization that a new evidence building was needed was first discussed in 2019.

In December of 2021 a survey of a Washington owned building, located at Jefferson and
Main Streets., was conducted by nationally recognized Chamlin and Associates of Ottawa,
lllinois. The findings of their tour and evaluation stated, “The above findings with the likely
associated costs to repurpose the existing Public Works building to a proper evidence
storage area along with the future needs of the department are such that the city of
Washington should consider building a new facility that would best suit their current and
future needs.”

With this in mind, an RFQ (Request for Quote) was issued to determine an organization that
had the experience and ability to work with the City of Washington and the Washington
Police Department to propose a sight and structure that would satisfy the needs of an
evidence structure for now and the future.

Through a structured process, Dewberry was selected to assist with all facets of constructing
an Evidence building.

Meeting with Dewberry to provide a concept that included total estimated costs was held and
the Conceptual Estimate, submitted on August 25, 2023, was estimated at $5,233,012.00.
Understanding that this would not be an avenue that we would pursue, another design
meeting was held, and all facets were re-evaluated keeping minimum evidence requirements
in mind and an Conceptual Estimate Revision #1, submitted on September 12, 2023, came in
at $1,918,120.00.



Grants were obtained from Congressman Lahood (DOJ Grant) for $ 583,000.00 and the
State of Illinois (DCEO Grant for $ 125,000.00) and a Discretionary Grant for $ 170,000.00.
The Washington Police had an additional $ 300,000.00 in a current building fund.

$300,000.00 additional came from Drug Enforcement, Alcohol Enforcement, Vehicle Seizure,
Tow and Impound funds, FTA Warrant Fines and a Special Project Account that was from a
donation. Partial CURES funds that were designated for public safety were also assigned to
this project.

We have worked with Dewberry, for many meetings, to make the construction, design and
equipping of this building basic, but conducive for the desired purpose.

Dewberry placed the required notices and sealed bids (Base Bid and Alternate Bid #1) were
submitted by PJ Hoerr, Peoria Metro, Bishop Brothers and D. Joseph Construction.

The details related to the four bids received are below:

Base Bid Alternate Bid #1

Bishop Bros. 2,350,000 N/A

D Joseph Const. 2,393,000 2,553,000
PJ Hoerr 2,337,400 2,383,400
Peoria Metro 2,364,900 2,376,900

The Council needs to review these bids to determine how to proceed with the project. If Council
desires to proceed with the Base Bid (with general floor and wall finishes), the lowest bidder is
PJ Hoerr. If Council desires to proceed with the Alternate Bid #1 (with seamless epoxy systems
on floor and walls), the lowest bidder is Peoria Metro.

As you can see, all bids are quite higher than the original estimate made by Dewberry. The
reasons are that the utilities are NOT available at the location and must be provided and thus
the price increases. The below timeline must be followed in order to have the Budget
amendment approved within the 45-day deadline for the contract to be awarded.

There is also a remaining balance in the Dewberry contract of $119,000 that needs to be
taken into consideration when determining the amount in excess of the budget.

Staff believes that the seamless epoxy systems on floor and walls are necessary and
should be included in the finished project. Therefore, staff recommends that the
Council award Alternate Bid #1 (with seamless epoxy systems on floor and walls) to
Peoria Metro. Upon such award, the budget shortfall and additional funding resources
are as follows:



Michael D. McCoy
Washington Police Department Chief of Police

115 WEST JEFFERSON STREET
WASHINGTON, ILLINOIS 61571
NON-EMERGENCY (309) 444-2313
FAX (309) 444-7511

Low bid from Peoria Metro $ 2,376,900
Remaining owed to Dewberry 119,000

$ 2,495,900
Budgeted for Evidence Building FY24-25 1,918,120
Budget shortfall $ 577,780
Round for potential overages $ 600,000
Recommended budget amendment $ 600,000

Funded through additional resources:

Remaining CURES Grant $ 243,278
From General Fund Reserves 356,722
$ 600,000

Timeline to meet bid award deadline:

June 3, 2024, City Council Meeting - bid report and 15t reading of a Budget Amendment
Ordinance.

June 10, 2024, Committee of the Whole - further discussion if needed.

June 17, 2024, City Council Meeting - 2"¥ Reading and approval of the Budget Amendment
Ordinance and approval of the contract with Peoria Metro.



103rd General Assembly

2024
ILL INOI.S MUNIC IPAL.LEAGUE END OF SESSION SUMMARY

Message from IML Chief Executive Officer Brad Cole

The 103rd General Assembly adjourned its 2024 Spring Legislative Session on May 29, 2024, after
finalizing a state budget and passing numerous other pieces of legislation. The Senate adjourned on
Sunday, May 26, at 11:11 p.m., while the House adjourned on Wednesday, May 29, at 4:51 a.m. lllinois
Municipal League (IML) staff monitored both the Senate and House from January 11 through the final
gavel as both chambers adjourned.

Throughout this session, IML has been a leading voice at the State Capitol, representing the
interests of all 1,294 cities, villages and towns in lllinois. Our advocacy on behalf of municipalities
ranged from fighting harmful mandates and preemptions, to protecting local revenues and preserving
municipal authority.

The General Assembly passed many bills of importance to municipalities this year. In total, legislators in
both chambers introduced more than 3,650 bills during the 2024 Spring Legislative Session, of which IML
has taken a position on more than 1,100 items. The General Assembly will not return until Fall Veto
Session or unless called into special session sooner.

This End of Session Summary will be supplemented by future documents and reports detailing
several aspects of what happened during the Spring Legislative Session. We value and appreciate
our members, and we are pleased to provide this comprehensive overview of legislative activity for your
information. We will also remain on the job — just because the General Assembly is adjourned, work at
IML does not stop. Our staff will be sorting through what took place, putting together materials and
information that local officials will need as a result and planning ahead for the fall and even next spring.

As always, if you have questions or comments, please feel welcome to contact me at any time either by
phone at (217) 525-1220 or by email at bcole@iml.org. Thanks. — BC

State Fiscal Year 2025 Budget Breakdown

On February 21, 2024, Governor JB Pritzker delivered his combined State of the State Address and
State Budget Address. IML’s overview of the Governor’s Budget Address is available via this link. The
Governor’s proposed State Fiscal Year (SFY) 2025 budget suggested a repeal of the 1% statewide
sales tax on groceries, of which 100% of the revenue stays local.

While IML’s preference was to maintain the status quo and for the tax to remain statewide, the SFY
2025 budget followed through on the Governor’s proposal and repealed the statewide grocery tax. Due
to municipal officials who made it clear to their legislators the extent of the potential annual revenue
loss for municipalities, and thanks to leaders in the General Assembly who understood the significance
of this issue and wished to partner with IML toward a positive solution, the authority to implement a 1%
grocery sales tax locally by ordinance — for both home rule and non-home rule municipalities — was
approved as part of the SFY 2025 budget package. IML played an integral role securing this authority
and providing technical assistance to the budget drafters to ensure that municipalities who wish to
implement this tax locally may do so properly. The statewide tax will not be repealed until January
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1, 2026; until then, nothing will change and no action will be necessary by municipalities. IML
will provide a model ordinance for municipalities to adopt, specific to the grocery tax, at a later
date.

Additionally, IML advocated for and secured the authority for all non-home rule municipalities (without
need for referendum approval) to implement a local general sales tax, separate from the grocery sales
tax, a sizable lllinois Department of Transportation (IDOT) Local Road Fund additional allocation to be
disbursed in SFY 2025 and the elimination of the lllinois Department of Revenue’s (IDOR)
administrative fees on future local grocery tax collections.

The framework of the SFY 2025 budget was agreed upon late in the evening on Thursday, May 24.
“We are pleased with the overall framework of the issues affecting municipalities,” said IML Chief
Executive Officer (CEQ) Brad Cole. “Local leaders have long advocated for greater authority to provide
for the programs and services their residents rely on every day, which they will be granted under this
budget agreement.”

IML issued a statement regarding the elimination of the statewide grocery tax and the additional
authority granted (available via this link).

Once the authorizing legislation is signed into law, IML will release additional information that
includes a model ordinance to implement the grocery tax locally and that explains important
details about necessary timelines following the January 1, 2026, repeal.

For non-home rule municipalities that wish to implement a local general sales tax, IML has
developed a model ordinance (available via this link) that can be adopted at any time. Please
consult with your municipal attorney prior to taking any action. IDOR requires taxing ordinances
to be on file with IDOR by April 1 for a July 1 collection implementation or by October 1 for a January 1
collection implementation. This new non-home rule general sales tax authority is silent as to how it
impacts municipalities that have an existing non-home rule sales tax that was established by
referendum.

On these and other issues, our municipal advocacy included testimony at a House Cities and Villages
Committee hearing on April 17. IML CEO Brad Cole joined lllinois mayors to testify about the need to
maintain grocery tax revenue, restore full funding to the Local Government Distributive Fund (LGDF),
enact meaningful public safety pension reform and stop the harmful effects of state-imposed mandates
and preemptions.

There is neither a reduction nor an increase in the LGDF funding formula in the SFY 2025
budget. Full restoration of LGDF continues to be a top priority of IML. The IML fact sheet about
LGDF is available via this link.

As part of the SFY 2025 budget negotiations, IML received a commitment from legislative
leaders to meet cooperatively to discuss the long term status of possible increased LGDF
funding. IML will first convene our members to develop a plan and strategy, then we will meet with
legislative leaders to reach a hopeful agreement. Those meetings and discussions will take place
throughout this summer and fall.

Other provisions in the budget package are expected to generate revenue for municipalities throughout
the state. A change to the Retailers’ Occupation and Tax Act for out-of-state sellers, in line with the
intent of the Leveling the Playing Field for Illinois Retail Act (IML's fact sheet is available via this link),
could generate significant funds for some municipalities. A reduction to the discount retailers are
allowed to claim under the Retailers’ Occupation and Tax Act could generate an estimated $85 million
more in sales tax disbursements annually. In response to this deduction, transaction fees on credit card
charges will now be prohibited on sales taxes and gratuities, the fees will now only apply to the goods
themselves; guidance as to how this could impact municipal transactions will be provided as soon as
possible. Imposing a “re-renters tax” on third-party sites booking hotel rooms in Chicago will also
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generate approximately $35 million annually in new revenue to be distributed locally through various
avenues. More information about the “re-renters tax” or “online travel agency loophole” from the lllinois
Hotel and Lodging Association is available via this link.

The General Assembly passed four primary pieces of legislation related to the budget:

e SB 251 (Sen. Sims, D-Chicago) is the SFY 2025 state general appropriations bill, which
includes $53.281 billion in projected general revenues and $53.074 billion in general
expenditures.

e HB 3144 (Sen. Castro, D-Elgin / Sen. Holmes, D-Aurora) is the local revenue bill. HB 3144
includes: the elimination of the statewide grocery tax, effective January 1, 2026; the
subsequent authority for both home rule and non-home rule municipalities (without need for
referendum approval) to impose a grocery tax locally, effective on or after January 1, 2026;
and, new authority for non-home rule municipalities (without need for referendum approval) to
impose a local sales tax on general merchandise.

e HB 4951 (Sen. Villanueva, D-Chicago) is the state revenue bill, which includes various
provisions to increase certain taxes, adjust tax credits, change regulatory provisions and other
actions to generate $865 million in projected new state revenue.

e HB 4959 (Sen. Sims, D-Chicago) is the budget implementation (BIMP) bill, which includes
multiple provisions that are necessary to effectuate the new state budget.

Like in previous years, the SFY 2025 budget diverts Personal Property Replacement Tax (PPRT)
dollars to various state agencies to assist in the performance of other government functions. Total
PPRT diversions this year are in excess of $369 million. IML has two fact sheets about PPRT, History
of Personal Property Taxation (available via this link) and PPRT 101 (available via this link).

Mass transit funding may have been affected in various ways by legislation related to the budget.
Please check with your local mass transit agency for more information.

Governor Pritzker released a statement following the passage of the SFY 2025 budget bills. The
Governor’s statement is available via this link.

IML Achieves Legislative Successes

IML initiated several legislative items designed to benefit municipal governments and supported
several others. Listed below are some measures that passed both chambers of the General Assembly
prior to adjournment, and now head to the Governor for further action:

¢ Included in the passage of the local revenue bill (HB 3144) was an item from IML’s 2024 State
Legislative Agenda. Introduced as SB 158 (Sen. Hunter, D-Chicago), this IML initiative allows
all non-home rule municipalities to impose a sales tax in 0.25% increments not to exceed 1%
by ordinance rather than referendum. IML supported the passage of this legislation.

e SB 2849 (Sen. Morrison, D-Lake Forest) allows a unit of local government to regulate the use
of drones within the first 150 feet of airspace above ground level of property owned or
controlled by that unit that is intended or permitted for use for recreation or conservation,
including parks, playgrounds or other recreational facilities. IML supported this legislation.

e HB 5357 (Rep. E. Hernandez, D-Cicero) requires insurance companies to provide all
applicants for homeowner’s insurance with information about the availability of coverage for
loss caused by a sewer backup or overflow of a sump pump, including coverage limits and the
cost thereof. IML supported this legislation.
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e SB 3362 (Sen. Castro, D-Elgin) establishes that a retailer making sales of tangible personal
property to lllinois customers from a location outside of lllinois is engaged in the occupation of
selling at retail for purposes of the Retailers’ Occupation Tax Act. The bill also determines that
a retailer that maintains a place of business in lllinois and is making sales to lllinois customers
from locations outside of the state is in the business of selling at the lllinois location where the
tangible personal property is shipped or delivered. For more information, IML has a fact sheet
that is available via this link. IML supported this legislation and believes it will result in
additional local revenue generated through out-of-state and online sales.

e HB 4615 (Sen. Hastings, D-Frankfort) reauthorizes the Small Wireless Facilities Deployment
Act that regulates the deployment of wireless communications technology, which is now
scheduled to sunset on December 31, 2030. IML was able to negotiate the fee provisions of
the bill to the benefit of municipalities, specifically an increase in the annual pole attachment
fee rate a municipality can charge from $200 now to $270. IML supported this legislation.

IML Helps Stop Crime-Free Housing Prohibition Legislation

SB 3680 (Sen. Villa, D-West Chicago) and HB 5432 (Rep. Gong-Gershowitz, D-Glenview), bills that
seek to prohibit the adoption of crime-free housing and nuisance abatement ordinances, were
considered this year by the General Assembly. IML strongly opposed this legislation.

On March 5, IML CEO Brad Cole was the sole witness to testify in opposition to SB 3680 during a
Senate Judiciary Committee hearing. On April 3 and April 16, he provided testimony in opposition to
HB 5432 during a House Housing Committee hearing. IML routinely provided updates regarding crime-
free housing prohibition legislation in its Statehouse Briefing (available via this link), issuing a request
for municipal officials in communities with crime-free housing and nuisance abatement ordinances to
contact their local legislators to express their opposition and providing instructions about how to file
witness slips.

Thanks to the fast actions of municipal officials across the state, SB 3680 and HB 5432 were
effectively stopped during this legislative session and did not pass their respective chambers
of origin.

IML regularly engaged the bill proponents during the course of the spring legislative session, clearly
expressing municipal priorities and concerns along the way. IML will remain engaged with all
stakeholders related to crime-free housing going forward to ensure municipal issues are considered,
and to distribute best practice information to communities.

IML Continues Work on Legislative Agenda Items

Each item on the IML 2024 State Legislative Agenda (available via this link) was introduced in at least
one chamber of the General Assembly. Despite our efforts, the General Assembly refused to address

several items of municipal concern. We will continue working to build further support among legislators
on these critical measures, including the following IML initiatives:

e SB 61 (Sen. Castro, D-Elgin) and HB 3154 (Rep. Ford, D-Chicago) allow local governments
the option to fulfill public notice mandates electronically. As an additional resource, IML’s
position paper about electronic publication of public notices is available via this link.

e HB 2216 (Rep. Kelly, D-Chicago) grants non-home rule municipalities the authority to impose
fees for lift assistance calls. IML will continue fighting to expand authority for non-home rule
municipalities. IML'’s fact sheet about lift assistance fees is available via this link.

e SB 2875 (Sen. D. Turner, D-Springfield) increases the number of small municipalities
exempted from annual audits by expanding the population threshold and reassessing other
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criteria that trigger such an audit. IML will continue to seek financial relief from these expensive
audits. IML'’s position paper on the topic of municipal audit relief is available via this link.

Near the beginning of this year’s spring session, IML hosted a meeting of all stakeholders who
supported IML’s Open Meetings Act — Authority to Conduct Remote Meetings proposal. Though
representatives of more than one dozen supporting entities attended that day, neither SB 103 (Sen.
Castro, D-Elgin) nor HB 1408 (Rep. Yang Rohr, D-Naperville), filed as part of IML’s formal 2024 State
Legislative Agenda, advanced in the process. IML will support future efforts to grant the authority to
conduct meetings remotely, but will not continue to pursue such legislation as part of its formal state
legislative agenda.

IML Defends Tax Increment Financing (TIF)

On May 26, the General Assembly approved SB 3563 (Rep. Yednock, D-Ottawa), a TIF omnibus bill
that extends the expiration date for designated TIF districts located in the following communities: City
of Chicago, City of Des Plaines, Village of Franklin Park, City of Highland, City of Jacksonville, Village
of Malta, City of Oak Forest, City of Ottawa, City of Prophetstown, Village of Rosemont, City of Salem,
City of Sullivan and the Village of Tremont.

As a resource to our members, IML has developed a TIF fact sheet (available via this link). For more
information, IML has a dedicated TIF webpage, iml.org/tif, which includes general information regarding
TIF and a list of municipalities with TIF districts.

IML has been proactive in its communications with TIF communities regarding legislative proposals
that are harmful to TIF districts and shared a legislative update summarizing all proposed TIF
legislation of the 103rd General Assembly on February 14, 2024 (available via this link).

IML continues to be the leading advocate for TIF as an economic development tool and staunchly
defends the current TIF statute by opposing efforts to weaken or diminish municipal authority in
administering TIF programs.

IML Supports Responsible Public Safety Pension Reform

IML supports the responsible reform of Article 3 (police officers) and Article 4 (firefighters) pension
funds, to ensure municipalities are able to properly fund retirement benefits for public safety personnel
and continue to provide the programs and services their residents expect.

As a part of our 2024 State Legislative Agenda, IML supported HB 1185 (Rep. Vella, D-Rockford),
which would extend the date that the total assets of Article 3 and Article 4 pension funds must be 90%
funded from Municipal Fiscal Year (MFY) 2040 to the end of MFY 2050, providing immediate relief to
municipalities in Illinois. HB 1185 passed the House Personnel and Pensions Committee on March 22,
but did not advance further. More information on public safety pension reform, including an IML fact
sheet about pension reamortization, can be found on a dedicated IML webpage, iml.org/pensions.

Legislation like HB 4099 (Rep. Kifowit, D-Oswego) that would expand Article 3 (police officers) and
Article 4 (firefighters) downstate public safety pension benefits and roll back Tier 2 benefit structures to
match Tier 1 benefits was considered by the General Assembly in 2024. IML opposed each of these
bills, such as HB 4099. Proponents of this bill, and other similar legislation, primarily affecting state
pension systems, cited an alleged need to meet Social Security safe harbor provisions.

As part of our advocacy against this type of legislation, IML CEO Brad Cole sent a letter (available
via this link) on April 22 to Governor Pritzker reaffirming that there is no current non-
compliance issue regarding Social Security safe harbor provisions that warrants a costly
expansion of benefits by eviscerating the Tier 2 pension system for Article 3 and Article 4 pension
funds. The letter included a legal opinion obtained from an outside law firm that supports this position.
HB 4099 and other related legislation did not advance.
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IML was also instrumental in efforts to stop other potentially harmful legislation that was considered
during this year’s spring session. For example, HB 3765 (Rep. Kifowit, D-Oswego) establishes a
deferred retirement option plan (DROP) for members of Article 3 (police officers) and Article 4
(firefighters) downstate public safety pension systems. The DROP plan would be made available by
January 1, 2026, eligible members would elect to participate by January 1, 2029, and the DROP
duration is not to exceed five years. The bill also places Article 3 and Article 4 systems under the scope
of the Retirement Systems Reciprocal Act. IML opposed this legislation; it passed the House but
did not pass the Senate.

Rather than address meaningful reforms to alleviate the financial burden felt by municipalities due to
rising pension costs, harmful proposals like SB 2918 (Sen. Martwick, D-Chicago) and HB 5104 (Rep.
Hoffman, D-Swansea) were passed. These measures expand pension benefits for municipal police
officers.

IML Pushes Back on Proposed Mandates

Every year, legislators introduce numerous proposals that would impose or expand unfunded state
mandates adding overwhelming financial and administrative challenges for municipal governments.

IML published the 2024 Proposed State Mandates Report (available via this link) highlighting legislation
that proposes new unfunded state mandates as a resource to our members and to educate legislators
on their impact. This report demonstrates the frequency with which legislators introduce new or
expanded mandates, with little regard for the financial consequences to communities and the residents
who live there.

As of May 28, 2024, 179 bills which impose unfunded mandates on municipal governments have been
introduced. This report will be updated in the coming weeks to reflect the final status of those
various bills. IML intervened on the following items:

e SB 2716 (Sen. Fine, D-Glenview) provides that decisions made by the corporate authorities of
a municipality in regard to any petition or application for special use, variance, rezoning or
other amendment of a zoning ordinance shall be subject to judicial review. IML opposed this
legislation and it did not advance.

e HB 3908 (Rep. Stuart, D-Edwardsville) would require municipal fire departments to provide six
weeks of paid family leave to a firefighter per year for the birth or adoption of a child and to
care for a family member in the case of a serious health condition. IML opposed this
legislation; it passed the House but did not pass the Senate.

e HB 4418 (Rep. Davis, D-Chicago) places restrictions on contract retainage practices of state
and local governments. IML met with stakeholders frequently to express opposition to the
further limitation of municipal retainage practices. IML opposed this legislation and it did not
advance.

e HB 5089 (Rep. Johnson, D-East Moline) changes the definition of supervisor to include
municipal police supervisory employees, such as sergeants and lieutenants, in collective
bargaining units. IML opposed this legislation; it passed the House but did not pass the
Senate.

e HB 5119 (Rep. Didech, D-Buffalo Grove) requires units of local government to replace all
street lights within their jurisdiction with LED light technology and sets forth minimum
illuminance criteria. IML opposed this legislation and it did not advance.

IML will continue to oppose unfunded mandates on local governments. To view reports from previous
years and to see a full list of mandate bills for the 103rd General Assembly, visit iml.org/mandates.
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IML Argues Against the Preemption of Municipal Authority

In addition to the unfunded state mandates proposed by the General Assembly, as of May 28, 2024, 94
legislative measures to preempt home rule authority were introduced. IML actively opposes legislation
that preempts or restricts municipal authority and worked to stop legislation that would do so.

To assist in this effort, IML produced the 2024 Proposed Legislation Imposing Local Preemption Report
(available via this link), which identifies specific legislative proposals that would preempt local authority
in various areas including gaming regulations, pension benefits and zoning. This report will be
updated in the coming weeks to reflect the final status of those various bills. IML intervened on
the following items:

e SB 3359 (Sen. Lightford, D-Chicago) creates a third-party retailer liquor delivery license and
provides that the issuance and regulation of such a license is under the exclusive jurisdiction of
the lllinois Liquor Control Commission and does not require local approval prior to issuance by
the Commission. IML opposed this legislation; it passed the Senate but did not pass the
House.

e HB 4451 (Rep. Andrade, D-Chicago) requires a municipality that operates an automated speed
enforcement system (red light cameras) to set aside 10% of the net proceeds from each
system that generates more than $500,000 in revenue for a school or park in the safety zone in
which the automated speed enforcement system is located. IML opposed this legislation; it
passed the House but did not pass the Senate.

e HB 4603 (Rep. Slaughter, D-Chicago) provides that no law enforcement officer shall stop a
motor vehicle for a variety of reasons, including failing to display registration plates or stickers,
speeding, improper lane usage, defective mirrors, an obstructed windshield, failure to wear a
safety belt and others. IML strongly opposed this legislation and it did not advance.

e HB 4892 (Rep. Tipsword Jr., R-Metamora) prohibits the use of a ranked-choice voting method
in local, state and federal elections in lllinois. The bill voids any previously existing ordinance
that authorizes the use of a ranked-choice voting method and further prohibits a municipality
from adopting an ordinance to administer an election using a ranked ballot for municipal and
township office candidates in a consolidated election. IML opposed this legislation and it did
not advance.

e HB 5315 (Rep. Didech, D-Buffalo Grove) prohibits a municipality from adopting an ordinance
or resolution that prohibits the installation of a solar energy system or low voltage solar
powered device. The bill also requires municipal utility systems and rural electric cooperatives
to have a shared policy governing self-generation of renewable energy submitted for approval
by the lllinois Commerce Commission. IML opposed this legislation and it did not advance.

IML will continue to oppose preemptions on municipal authority. Preemption reports from previous
years and a full list of preemption bills for the 103rd General Assembly can be viewed by visiting
iml.org/preemption.

Other Legislative Issues of Note

e SB 594 (Sen. Morrison, D-Lake Forest) amends the Law Enforcement Camera Grant Act to
allow funding for the entire costs of an officer-worn body camera program and contract,
including hardware, video management, software and licenses, accessories, storage,
maintenance, warranty costs, training, charging docks, data transfer devices and systems and
mobile data costs. IML supported this legislation but it did not advance.
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SB 861 (Sen. Villivalam, D-Chicago) creates the Guaranteed Income Task Force within the
lllinois Department of Human Services to examine the efficacy of guaranteed income in
improving outcomes for lllinois residents. This bill did not advance.

SB 1289 (Sen. Fine, D-Glenview) establishes a regulatory framework for carbon sequestration
and sets forth requirements regarding ownership and conveyance of pore space, integration or
ownership interests, surface access for pore space owners, compensation for surface
damages and additional landowner rights. This bill passed both chambers.

SB 1960 (Sen. Koehler, D-Peoria/Rep. Evans, D-Chicago) permits municipalities to authorize
and regulate the operation of low-speed electric scooters within their jurisdictions. The
amended legislation does not require a municipality to authorize scooter use. This may
ultimately lead to increased litigation for municipalities if they choose to opt-in to its regulatory
structure. IML opposed this legislation but it passed both chambers.

SB 1996 (Sen. Peters, D-Chicago) is a workers’ compensation omnibus bill that provides for
increases in the rates of the lllinois Workers’ Compensation Commission Operations Fund
Surcharge, the lllinois Workers’ Compensation Operations Fund Fee and payments to the Rate
Adjustment Fund among other provisions. This bill passed both chambers.

SB 2876 (Sen. Villa, D-West Chicago) requires event facilities with a maximum capacity of
3,500 persons or more shall offer the disposal of recyclable material and organic waste in
separate containers clearly labeled and distributed throughout the facility. IML opposed this
legislation but it passed both chambers.

SB 3268 (Sen. Harmon, D-Oak Park) is a Medicaid omnibus bill that contains various
provisions related to the funding and implementation of the Medicaid program. This bill
passed both chambers.

SB 3455 (Sen. Martwick, D-Chicago) requires IDOR in consultation with the lllinois Department
of Commerce and Economic Opportunity to conduct a study to evaluate the property tax
system in lllinois and issue a report by July 31, 2026. It allows IDOR to determine whether the
existing property tax levy, assessment, appeal and collection process is reasonable and fair
and may issue recommendations to improve that process. This bill passed both chambers.

HB 2911 (Sen. Lightford, D-Westchester) is cannabis omnibus legislation that provides a
number of changes to cannabis related laws. Those changes include allowing dispensaries to
offer drive-through and pickup options for cannabis products, enhanced security requirements
for dispensaries and requiring the lllinois Department of Agriculture to license cannabis
laboratories. IML was neutral on this legislation; it passed the Senate but did not pass
the House.

HB 3046 (Rep. A. Williams, D-Chicago) permits the use of treated wastewater for irrigation and
allows that the lllinois Environmental Protection Agency may propose and the lllinois Pollution
Control Board may adopt rules establishing programs for direct potable reuse of treated
wastewater. This bill passed both chambers.

HB 4179 (Rep. Meier, R-Okawville) increases the amount of tax an emergency services district
can levy and collect if approved by referendum. Excludes districts in Cook, DuPage, Kane,
Lake, McHenry and Will counties. IML supported this legislation and it passed both
chambers.

HB 4255 (Rep. Elik, R-Godfrey) provides that tow trucks and certain state vehicles or
equipment may use green oscillating, flashing or rotating lights when used in combination with
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amber or amber and white oscillating, flashing or rotating lights. This bill passed both
chambers.

e HB 4293 (Sen. Lightford, D-Westchester) sets forth a regulatory structure for hemp-derived
THC products that is similar to how the state regulates adult-use cannabis as it relates to
taxing, testing, possession limits and more. This bill passed the Senate but did not pass the
House.

e HB 4592 (Rep. Buckner, D-Chicago) permits the lllinois Secretary of State to issue a mobile
lllinois identification card or driver’s license. This bill passed both chambers.

e HB 4604 (Rep. Slaughter, D-Chicago) eliminates burdensome reporting requirements in the
Law Enforcement Camera Grant Act equalizing them with those of the Law Enforcement
Officer-Worn Body Camera Act. IML initiated and supported this legislation. It passed the
House Judiciary-Criminal Committee but did not advance further.

e HB 5005 (Stadelman, D-Caledonia) includes various business development incentives and
expands eligibility for the River Edge Tax Credit, a program that gives income tax credits to
project owners who rehabilitate historic buildings to revitalize riverfront communities. River
Edge Redevelopment Zones may now also extend to the following communities: City of East
Moline, City of LaSalle, City of Moline, City of Ottawa, City of Peru, City of Quincy and the City
of Rock Island. This bill passed both chambers.

e HB 5345 (Rep. E. Hernandez, D-Cicero) is the “tipped wage” bill. It provides that an employer
shall not be entitled to an allowance for gratuities and shall pay each employee no less than
the applicable minimum wage. This bill did not advance. Representative E. Hernandez has
asked IML to engage in conversations on this topic as they develop during the summer with
other stakeholders and legislators.

e HB 5367 (Rep. Benton, D-Plainfield) provides that the lllinois Gaming Board may waive the
requirement that a licensed establishment, licensed truck stop establishment, licensed large
truck stop establishment, licensed fraternal establishment or licensed veterans establishment
may not be located within 100 feet of a place of worship under the Religious Corporation Act if
they meet other specified criteria. This bill passed the House but did not pass the Senate.

e HB 5829 (Rep. Delgado, D-Chicago) overhauls public transportation in northeastern lllinois by
combining the Chicago Transit Authority, Metra and Pace under a single agency, the
Metropolitan Mobility Authority, dissolving the Regional Transit Authority. The bill also creates
the Zero-Emission Vehicle Act that requires all on-road vehicles operated by a unit of
government to be zero-emission by January 1, 2048, with other benchmarks along the way.
IML opposed this legislation and it did not advance.

Closing Message

While the General Assembly has adjourned until the call of the Speaker of the House and/or Senate
President, the Fall Veto Session or unless called into special session by the Governor, IML staff will
maintain efforts to benefit our members. Our important work continues year-round.

We will work with our membership to build positive support for IML’s initiatives, and also strengthen our
opposition to harmful legislative items that could be considered later in the year. We will continue to
provide the Statehouse Briefing (available via this link) to ensure IML members have the most up-to-
date information. If you do not already receive this e-newsletter, please feel welcome to subscribe via
this link.
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The IML legislative webpage (available via this link) is regularly updated with resources to utilize when
interacting with state and federal officials. Additionally, IML has fact sheets on a variety of issues on a
dedicated webpage, iml.org/factsheets, to provide more detailed information on issues of importance to
municipalities.

IML will continue to have a seat at the table at the State Capitol to give a voice to the challenges
facing municipal officials. We are proud to work for the protection of local authority and
revenues critical to lllinois’ cities, villages and towns.

To all of our members, thank you for the opportunity to serve you and the residents of your
communities.

P.S. Join us later this year for our annual conference as we move to a new location. IML’s Annual
Conference is the premier educational and professional development event for all municipal officials in
lllinois. The conference will be held September 19-21, 2024, at the Hyatt Regency Chicago, 151 E
Wacker Drive, Chicago.

New this year — in addition to exciting sessions and an expanded Exhibit Expo — will be an all-day Tax
Increment Financing (TIF) Seminar, included at no additional cost to the regular registration fee.

We look forward to seeing you in September; more information is available at iml.org/conference.
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ILLINOIS

AMERICAN WATER

May 21, 2024

Dear Mayor or County Board Chairman:

Please be advised that the lllinois Commerce Commission will be conducting
public forums regarding Illinois American Water's pending general rate case, ICC
Docket No. 24-0097, as follows:

June 26, 2024: 7-9:30 pm
Susnig Center Dining Hall
806 East Franklin Street
Jerseyville, IL 62052

July 22, 2024: 7-9:30 pm

Levy Center — DuPage Township
251 Canterbury Ln

Bolingbrook, IL 60440

July 23, 2024: 7-9 pm
Champaign Public Library
Robeson Pavilion Room AB
200 W Green Street
Champaign, IL 61820

If you have any questions, please contact Jim Zolnierek, Bureau Chief, Public
Utilities, lllinois Commerce Commission, 217-785-5278
(Jim.Zolnierek@illinois.gov).

WE KEEP LIFE FLOWING®
S e e e T A L T S
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